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Short Note

Puma (Puma concolor) predation on a water buffalo (Bubalus
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Having the widest distribution of any terrestrial mammal in
the Americas (Currier 1983), pumas (Puma concolor) (Lin-
naeus, 1771 ) are known to prey on an array of wild and
domestic prey species. In North America, pumas prey mostly
on large wild ungulates (Iriarte et al. 1990, Thompson et al.
2009). In Central and South America, food habits of the
puma are concentrated upon medium and small prey species
(Iriarte et al. 1990, Branch et al. 1996, Scognamillo et al.
2003, Azevedo 2008). Large prey species are also important
in times of scarcity of more vulnerable small and medium
prey species (Branch et al. 1996, Bank et al. 2002, Azevedo
2008). As the availability of wild ungulates decreases,
domestic stock might be consumed as an alternative prey
source (Polisar et al. 2003). The consumption of livestock is
also reported when domestic animals are kept near forested
areas (Azevedo and Murray 2007, Palmeira et al. 2008).
Despite preying on a variety of domestic stock such as cattle,
goat, sheep, swine, and horses (Andelt 1999, Turner and
Morrison 2001, Mazzoli et al. 2002, Rosas-Rosas et al. 2003,
Azevedo 2008, Palmeira et al. 2008), puma predation on
water buffalo (Bubalus bubalis) has never been reported.
Here we document an observation of a puma preying on a
water buffalo.

Our research is part of an ongoing project initiated in 2007
to examine livestock predation by jaguars (Panthera onca)
and pumas in the southern part of the Pantanal region of the
Mato Grosso do Sul state in Brazil (Lat 198289400S and
578 009490W). The Pantanal is a floodplain covering approx-

imately 140,000 km2 of land on the borders of Bolivia and
Paraguay. The Pantanal is characterized by an annual regime
of flooding and low land relief, with the landscape compris-
ing wetlands, seasonally inundated grasslands and wood-
lands, and non-flooding forests. Our study site is a working
100 km2 cattle ranch/wildlife reserve, located in the southern
region of the state of Mato Grosso do Sul, in Brazil. Water
buffalo in the Pantanal region are raised as domestic stock,
mainly for meat.

On 15 April 2008, a 3-month-old female water buffalo
calf was killed and consumed by two pumas. Based on the
tracks found around the carcass, an adult female puma and
one cub visited the carcass. No tracks of jaguars were found
near the carcass. The calf was found in a patch of forest
inside an allotment where a group of adult female buffalos
and their calves were grazing. The carcass was lying on the
ground, uncovered, under the shade of a tree and not yet
consumed by scavengers (Figure 1). The necropsy indicated
multiple marks of wounds inflicted on the throat. The mul-
tiple marks match the size and shape of a large carnivore’s
bite. The death could have been caused by asphyxiation. The
abdominal cavity was opened. Distal portions of several ribs
were partially consumed and the hide and muscles of the left
lateral abdominal area were fed upon. We did not find frac-
tures on the skull or other bones. On 16 April, the female
puma returned to the carcass and dragged it approximately
10 m away, taking it through a four-wired fence to another
allotment where the carcass was fed upon again. The puma
consumed portions of the ribs and part of the left shoulder.
Before its death, the calf was in apparent good nutritional
condition but had difficulty moving owing to some hind limb
problems.

A potential explanation for this puma predation we
observed could be related to the calf’s limited mobility
together with the energetic needs of the female puma at the
time of the encounter. We speculate that, having to provide
for her dependent cub, the female puma might have risked
an attack towards the buffalo herd and killed the calf.

The few reported cases of predation on water buffalo are
often related to large predators such as tigers, leopards and
crocodiles, specifically during juvenile and calf stages (De
Silva et al. 1994, Bagchi et al. 2003, Wegge et al. 2009).
The introduction of water buffalo in cattle producing areas
in South America has provoked a new ecological interaction
with two other large predators, jaguar and puma. However,
as reported in our study, cases of predation on water buffalo
calves are rare and have been reported only for jaguars most-
ly upon young animals with physical impediments that pre-
vented their movement with the herd (Hoogesteijn and
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Figure 1 Three-month-old female water buffalo of approximately
90 kg found dead and partly consumed by a female puma on April
2008 at São Bento ranch, Pantanal, Brazil.

Hoogesteijn 2008). Within a period of 2 years, we recorded
72 cases of predation by large cats (predation ratess0.007
and 0.008 for 2007 and 2008, respectively). Jaguars were
responsible for 71 cases of predation on cattle. Although
pumas could pose problems for water buffalo kept as domes-
tic stock adjacent to their habitat, the only case of predation
by pumas recorded was the one herein reported upon a water
buffalo calf. In contrast to cattle, water buffalo display defen-
sive behavior against predators and this could explain lower
rates of predation on water buffalo where they are raised in
contact with cattle (Hoogesteijn and Hoogesteijn 2008). To
our knowledge, this is the first report of a puma predation
on a water buffalo.
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